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We thank Sankari et al.1 for their interest in our paper. We examined
the diurnal blood pressure and urine patterns of 54 patients with
spinal cord injury (SCI) who were referred for clinically significant
problems with blood pressure control, a majority of these referrals
being for orthostatic intolerance.2 We reported in the paper:
‘co-morbidities include sleep apnoea (n= 6), hypertension (n= 3),
diabetes mellitus (n= 3), atrial fibrillation (n= 2) and congestive
cardiac failure (n= 1)’. Thus, there was generally a low prevalence
of cardiovascular co-morbidities. Six (14%) tetraplegics had a diag-
nosis of sleep-disordered breathing (SDB). It is possible that there was
unidentified SDB in other patients; however, the retrospective nature
of the study meant that we examined the available information rather
than directly investigating the patients. Our findings of a high
prevalence of nocturnal hypertension and reversed dipping in a
referred population may not be generalisable to the wider SCI
population in which the high prevalence of SDB has been observed.
We agree that there may be an association between SDB and the

diurnal blood pressure changes that we documented in our study
population. SDB may contribute to abnormalities in the diurnal blood
pressure profile in the same way as in the able-bodied population. In
addition, there may be a common underlying factor contributing to
both SDB and diurnal blood pressure changes specific to SCI, such as
the disruption of the sympathetic signals.
Conversely, in the able-bodied population, there is also evidence

that elevated blood pressure may contribute to SDB in a variety of
ways, one being fluid redistribution from the legs to the neck during
sleep3—a mechanism especially relevant to the SCI population. A few
small studies have found improvement in obstructive sleep apnoea
with reduction of blood pressure, providing further support for this
mechanism.3

Thus, it is not clear which is the cause and which is the
consequence, and it is likely that both SDB and abnormal blood
pressure interact. We agree that both need to be considered and

further examined to elucidate mechanisms, including any that is
specific to the SCI population, in order to guide management.
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